THE DANISH **INSTITUTE FOR HUMAN RIGHTS**

PARALLEL **REPORT TO CESCR** (2019)

- The second

4170

EL ST AND THE AD COMPANY

Star 1

A STARTED AN IN LINE

a an an an an an

6TH EXAMINATION OF DENMARK

PARALLEL REPORT CESCR (2019) 6TH EXAMINATION OF DENMARKPARALLEL REPORT TO CESCR (2019) 6TH EXAMINATION OF DENMARK

© 2016 The Danish Institute for Human Rights Wilders Plads 8K DK-1403 Copenhagen K Phone +45 3269 8888 www.humanrights.dk

E-ISBN: 978-87-93893-08-5

Provided such reproduction is for non-commercial use, this publication, or parts of it, may be reproduced if author and source are quoted.

At DIHR we aim to make our publications as accessible as possible. We use large font size, short (hyphen-free) lines, left-aligned text and strong contrast for maximum legibility. For further information about accessibility please click www.humanrights.dk/accessibility

CONTENT

PF	REFACE	ERROR! BOOKMARK NOT DEFI	NED.		
1	LIST OF	RECOMMENDATIONS ERROR! BOOKMARK NOT DEFI	NED.		
2	STRUCTURAL ISSUES ERROR! BOOKMARK NOT D				
	2.1	Incorporation	13		
	2.2	Ratification of human rights instruments	14		
	2.3	Reservations to ICESCR	14		
	2.4	NHRI mandate in Greenland and the Faroe Islands	15		
	2.5 National Human Rights action plan and follow up on				
		recommendations	15		
	2.6	National Action Plan on business and human rights	16		
3	DENM	ARK – GENERAL PROVISIONS ERROR! BOOKMARK NOT DEFI	NED.		
	3.1	Non-discrimination (art. 2)	17		
	3.1.	1 Legislation	17		
	3.2	Equal rights of men and women (art. 3)	18		
	3.2.	1 Access to corporate management for women	18		
4	DENMARK - SPECIFIC PROVISIONS ERROR! BOOKMARK NOT DEFI				
	4.1	Right to work (art. 6)	19		
	4.1.	1 Employment rate amongst persons with disabilities	19		
	4.2	Right to just and favourable conditions of work (art. 7)	19		
	4.2.	1 Gender pay gap	19		
	4.3	Protection of the family and children (art. 10)	20		
	4.3.	1 Children living in poverty	20		
	4.4	Adequate standard of living (art. 11)	21		
	4.4.	1 Lowering of social benefits	21		
	4.4.2		21		
	4.4.3	3 Access to homeless shelters	23		
	4.4.4	0	23		
	4.5	Right to physical and mental health (art. 12)	25		
	4.5.		25		
	4.5.2	2 Access for unregistered migrants to health care service	es 26		

	4.5.3	3 Interpreter charge in the health sector	27		
	4.5.4	4 Life expectancy amongst persons with disabilities	27		
	4.6	Right to education (art. 13)	28		
	4.6.	1 Education rate amongst persons with disabilities	28		
	4.6.2	2 Human rights education	28		
5	GREEN DEFINE	LAND – GENERAL PROVISIONS ERROR! BOOKMARK	NOT		
	5.1	Data and statistics	30		
	5.2	Non-discrimination (art. 2)	30		
	5.2.		30		
6	GREENLAND - SPECIFIC PROVISIONS ERROR! BOOKMARK NOT DEFINED.				
	6.1	Right to just and favourable conditions of work (art. 7)	32		
	6.2	Gender pay gap	32		
	6.3	Protection of the family and children (art. 10)	33		
	6.3.	1 Vulnerable families and protection against child abuse	33		
	6.4	Adequate standard of living (art. 11)	34		
	6.4.	1 Access to affordable housing	34		
	6.5	Right to education (art. 13)	35		
	6.5.3	1 Higher education and access to primary school teachin	g 35		
	6.6	Right to participate in cultural life (art. 15)	36		
			•••		
	6.6.	1 Involvement of the local population	36		

END NOTES

ERROR! BOOKMARK NOT DEFINED.

ABBREVIATIONS

- DIHR Danish Institute for Human Rights
- ECHR European Convention on Human Rights
- ICESCR International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights
- CESCR Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights
- NHRI National Human Rights Institution
- UPR Universal Periodic Review

PREFACE

This parallel report is submitted by the Danish Institute for Human Rights (DIHR) for the 6th examination (2019) of the Kingdom of Denmark by the Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR).

The Institute is Denmark's national human rights institution. The Institute was established in 1987 and is regulated by act no. 553 of 18 June 2012 on the Institute for Human Rights – Denmark's National Human Rights Institution.

DIHR is an independent, self-governing institution within the public administration and is established in accordance with the UN Paris Principles. The Institute is accredited as an A-status NHRI.

The Institute monitors and publishes annual status reports as well as academic research, analyses and reports on human rights and equal treatment. Since the last examination of Denmark in 2013, DIHR has published a range of reports in the area of economic, social and cultural rights, including on access to health services, paternity leave, homeless persons' municipal rights, access to the labour market for the elderly and persons with a disability, and families on benefits.¹ The Council for Human Rights has also held two thematic meetings on the subject, where the Institute informed and enlightened the members about economic, social and cultural rights. The Council is composed of representatives of civil society organisations, ministries, political parties, and authorities.

The Institute is appointed as National Equality Body in Denmark in accordance with EU directives on equal treatment of all persons without discrimination on the grounds of gender and race or ethnic origin. Furthermore, DIHR is designated as the independent mechanism to promote, protect and monitor the implementation of the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities in Denmark and Greenland. The Institute participates in OPCAT inspections led by the Danish parliamentary ombudsman in Denmark, Greenland and the Faroe Islands. Greenland is a self-governed part of the Kingdom of Denmark. DIHR is the national human rights institution of Greenland and works in close cooperation with the Human Rights Council of Greenland to monitor the promotion and protection of human rights. The Council is a politically independent council established by law with reference to the UN Paris Principles.² In areas under the responsibility of the Greenland Self-Government, the Institute participates in OP-CAT inspections together with the Greenlandic parliamentary ombudsman.

This report contains recommendations to the government of Denmark and the self-rule government of Greenland on promotion and protection of human rights in accordance with the ICESCR. The information and recommendations concerning Greenland has been produced in cooperation with the Human Rights Council of Greenland.

The Institute's mandate does not extend to the Faroe Islands.

CHAPTER 1

LIST OF RECOMMENDATIONS

STRUCTURAL ISSUES

- That Denmark ratifies the Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights.
- That Denmark consider withdrawing the reservation to ICESCR article 7 (d).
- That Denmark develop a second national action plan on business and human rights which articulates the needed outline of government priorities and policy coherence, focussing on developments in mandatory human rights due diligence, human rights and public procurement, development finance and sector specific initiatives.
- That Denmark and Greenland consider incorporating the ICESCR into Danish and Greenlandic law.
- That Denmark and Greenland adopt a comprehensive human rights action plan.
- That Denmark and Greenland establish a clear procedure for following up on treaty body recommendations through cooperation with civil society.
- That Denmark and the Faroe Islands consider establishing a functioning National Human Rights Institution in the Faroe Islands.

DENMARK – GENERAL PROVISIONS

Non-discrimination (art. 2)

- That Denmark take initiatives to amend the legislation in a way that ensures that persons with disabilities are effectively protected against discrimination by implementing a requirement of reasonable accommodation and accessibility in the ban on discrimination on the grounds of discrimination outside the labour market.
- That Denmark adopt a comprehensive equal treatment act protecting all groups against discrimination in all parts of Danish society, including prohibition of discrimination on the grounds of religion, sexual orientation, gender identity, gender expression and age outside of the labour market.

Equal rights of men and women (art. 3)

- That Denmark continuously publish data to assess the level of gender equality at management level, including at a board level, for each industry and sector.
- That Denmark revise the legislation on gender representation at management level in large-scale companies, so that the legislation operates with dynamic target figures. This would imply that companies must set a new and more ambitious target figure, when the original target figure has been met.

DENMARK – SPECIFIC PROVISIONS

Right to work (art. 6)

- That Denmark take measures to investigate the reasons for the inequality for persons with disabilities in terms of rates.
- That Denmark take measures to increase the percentage of persons with disabilities working in the open labour market.

Right to just and favourable conditions of work (art. 7)

- That Denmark, together with the parties to the collective agreements jointly establish an equal pay pool to address the historical salary lag in the women-dominated occupations.
- That social partners inform employees that according to the Equal Pay Law they have the right to disclose and exchange information on salary amongst themselves.

Protection of the family and children (art. 10)

• That Denmark secure subsistence income support for families with young children receiving integration benefits.

Adequate standard of living (art. 11)

• That Denmark examine the current levels of social benefits and secure subsistence income support for families with dependent children.

- That Denmark repeal legislation that prohibits homeless persons from establishing or residing in a camp which disrupts public order and legislation that prohibits begging.
- That Denmark take initiative to ensure clear appointment of responsibility in providing the necessary shelter capacity.
- That Denmark increase the supply of housing that is affordable for lowincome groups in and around the main cities, including housing to which families with low incomes can be assigned, and that the developments in this area are monitored.
- That Denmark intensify steps to address the use of the Housing Regulation Law § 5.2 of 1996 and reviews how the Danish housing market has been affected by the acquisition of buildings by major investment companies.
- That Denmark ensure equal and non-discriminatory access to adequate housing for all citizens, regardless of race or ethnic origin.

Right to physical and mental health (art. 12)

- That Denmark take measures to limit the use of coercive measures in psychiatric institutions, including children.
- That Denmark take steps to avoid the use of forced physical restraints with belts lasting more than 48 hours.
- That Denmark take initiatives to amend the legislation on coercion in the psychiatric system in order to ensure children under the age of 15 procedural safeguards and standards.
- That Denmark amend the statutory order on access to hospital treatment to include the right to antenatal and postnatal treatment, including access to abortion, for all women.
- That Denmark ensure that pregnant unregistered women are offered screenings for, vaccination against and treatment for contagious diseases.
- That Denmark repeal legislation that warrants interpreter charge in the health sector.
- That Denmark take measures to investigate the causes of the higher mortality rate and worse overall health conditions for persons with learning disabilities.
- That Denmark take measures to investigate the causes of the decrease in number of persons with disabilities that experience having good health.
- That Denmark take measures to address the health inequality between persons with disabilities and persons without disabilities.

Right to education (art. 13)

• That Denmark take measures to investigate the reasons for the decreased accomplishment rates for persons with disabilities.

- That Denmark take measures to improve the level of education for persons with disabilities at all levels of education.
- That Denmark develop a National Action Plan for Human Rights Education and Training in keeping with the UN World Programme on Human Rights Education.

GREENLAND – GENERAL PROVISIONS

- That Denmark and Greenland take measures to strengthen statistical systems and analysis on the implementation of ICESCR in Greenland, and to ensure that data on housing, education, health, employment and disability is systematically collected and disseminated by the responsible authorities.
- That Greenland take initiative to draw up a bill on general protection against discrimination on all generally recognised grounds, including gender, race or ethnic origin, disability, age, sexual orientation and religion, both within and outside the labour market, and that the bill include establishing an independent appeals board.
- That Greenland take initiative to draw up a national action plan securing a progressive protection against discrimination.

GREENLAND – SPECIFIC PROVISIONS

Right to just and favourable conditions of work (art. 7)

- That Greenland take measures to strengthen data collection and analysis on gender equality in employment, including information on management patterns in different sectors.
- That the Department for Education, Culture and Church ensure that institutions that provide counselling on study options actively and systematically work with perceptions of traditional gender roles, in order for students to not be limited by gender stereotypes in their educational choices.

Protection of the family and children (art. 10)

- That Greenland strengthen local capacity responsible for dealing with cases of physical and mental violence, or the abuse or sexual exploitation of children and young persons.
- That Greenland in cooperation with local municipalities take initiatives to combat poverty by targeted actions aimed at vulnerable families with children across Greenland.

Adequate standard of living (art. 11)

- That Greenland ensure more affordable housing in and around the main cities.
- That Greenland initiate social and economic preventive measures which seek to assist marginalised citizens in managing economy and debt.

Right to education (art. 11)

- That Greenland take measures to increase the number of qualified teachers in small towns and settlements in Greenland, for instance by establishing partnerships or teacher exchanges between schools in towns and settlements to gain exchange of experience.
- That Greenland establish and strengthen the internet connection in educational institutions and take initiative to make internet connection financially accessible to all citizens to enable distance education for teachers and students.
- That Greenland take measures to ensure that teachers on all levels of the educational system have the qualifications needed to teach students with different kinds of disabilities.

Right to participate in cultural life (art. 15)

• That Greenland ensure that the local population is consulted in decisionmaking processes concerning tourist concessions of land and fishing sites, most notably by making it a condition for the concession.

CHAPTER 2

STRUCTURAL ISSUES

2.1 INCORPORATION

The European Convention on Human Rights is the only international human rights convention incorporated into Danish and Greenlandic law thus making it a part of national legislation. None of the core UN human rights conventions are incorporated into domestic law. During the Universal Periodic Review of Denmark in April 2016 and in CESCR's concluding observations on the fifth periodic report to CESCR, the Danish government was recommended to incorporate core UN human rights conventions into domestic legislation.³

In its 6th periodic report to CESCR Denmark stated that Danish courts and other authorities interprets the national rules that respects the provisions of the international conventions that Denmark has acceded to, such as ICESCR.⁴ However, Danish case law shows that Danish courts are reluctant to include human rights instruments in their judgments even if a case party bases an argument on human rights. In cases where human rights are considered, the court often solely refers to the ECHR. UN human rights conventions are rarely applied by Danish courts or individual parties to a case. Furthermore, the Danish Supreme Court has stated that non-incorporated conventions such as ICESCR must make way for conflicting Danish legal provisions.⁵

In 2014 an expert committee on incorporation within the human rights field issued a report to the Danish government.⁶ The committee advised against incorporating ICESCR. It believed ICESCR contained several vague and generic articles that were impossible to apply by courts and other authorities in specific cases. The committee also emphasized the limited number of sources of interpretation through general comments.

DIHR recommends that Denmark and Greenland:

• Consider incorporating the ICESCR into Danish and Greenlandic law.

2.2 RATIFICATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS INSTRUMENTS

Denmark has ratified the optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights.

During the Universal Periodic Review (UPR) of Denmark in May 2011 and in the CESCR's concluding observations on the 5th periodic report of Denmark in 2013, the Danish government was recommended to sign and ratify the Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights.⁷ During UPR, the Danish government responded that a large part of the provisions of ICESCR are of a vague and imprecise nature. By accepting individual communications, CESCR may be forced to define the more specific content of these provisions and thus act as legislator and assess the state distribution of welfare resources. The Danish government believed such questions should be dealt with by the legislative power.⁸

In 2014 the expert committee on incorporation within the human rights field, mentioned above, advised against accepting the right of individual communications through ratification of the Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. The committee found many of the articles in ICESCR to be vague and therefore difficult to communicate as an individual.⁹

DIHR recommends that Denmark:

• Ratifies the Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights.

2.3 RESERVATIONS TO ICESCR

At the adoption of ICESCR the Danish government made a reservation concerning the Covenant's article 7 (d) pertaining to the right to remuneration for public holidays. At the time, Denmark stated that it was unable to comply entirely with the provision for the time being.

In its concluding observations on the 5th periodic report of Denmark in 2013, CESCR recommended the Danish government to review and withdraw its reservations to a number of international human rights instruments.¹⁰

To the knowledge of the Institute, an evaluation of the Danish reservations to core UN human rights conventions has not been carried out in recent years. DIHR recommends that Denmark:

• Consider withdrawing the reservation to ICESCR article 7 (d).

2.4 NHRI MANDATE IN GREENLAND AND THE FAROE ISLANDS

The Institute is established as NHRI of Denmark and Greenland. The Institute shall promote and protect human rights in accordance with the UN Paris Principles relating to the status of national institutions.

Greenland is a self-rule governed part of the Kingdom of Denmark. DIHR works in close cooperation with the Human Rights Council of Greenland to monitor the promotion and protection of human rights in Greenland. The council is a politically independent council established by law with reference to the UN Paris Principles on National Human Rights Institutions.¹¹

The mandate of the Institute does not extend to cover the Faroe Islands.

DIHR recommend that Denmark and the Faroe Islands:

• Consider establishing a functioning National Human Rights Institution in the Faroe Islands.

2.5 NATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS ACTION PLAN AND FOLLOW UP ON RECOMMENDATIONS

Denmark has adopted several action plans concerning various human rights issues. However, Denmark has never adopted a comprehensive action plan for human rights to ensure a proper identification of relevant human rights problems and implementation of human rights standards. Even though Denmark maintains a high level of human rights protection, the promotion and protection of human rights is not carried out in a fully systematic and strategic manner.

Greenland has also not adopted a comprehensive action plan for human rights. Furthermore, Denmark and Greenland lack a systematic approach to implement human rights recommendations. No systematic and public evaluation is carried out when Denmark receives concluding observations from UN treaty bodies, recommendations from special procedures or recommendations through individual communications. A cross-ministerial working group has been established by the Danish Government, but efforts to promote and protect human rights nationally could be strengthened by a more systematic follow up on recommendations at a cross-ministerial level.

DIHR recommends that Denmark and Greenland:

- Adopt a comprehensive human rights action plan.
- Establish a clear procedure for following up on treaty body recommendations through cooperation with civil society.

2.6 NATIONAL ACTION PLAN ON BUSINESS AND HUMAN RIGHTS

Denmark was the second state to adopt a national action plan on business and human rights in 2014. The action plan has been very impactful on specific areas, but its relevance now is questionable, given the developments at the national, regional and international level. Civil society, businesses, public institutions and other stakeholders are currently making their own path, without a document outlining government priorities and providing policy coherence. A number of states have developed or are now developing an update to their inaugural action plan. Denmark's action plan is the oldest currently active. In 2016, the Institute developed a report detailing recommendations for the Danish government on the development of a new national action plan.¹²

DIHR recommends that Denmark:

• Develop a second national action plan on business and human rights which articulates the needed outline of government priorities and policy coherence, focussing on developments in mandatory human rights due diligence, human rights and public procurement, development finance and sector specific initiatives.

CHAPTER 3

DENMARK – GENERAL PROVISIONS

3.1 NON-DISCRIMINATION (ART. 2)

3.1.1 LEGISLATION

Danish anti-discrimination legislation is influenced by EU legislation and consists of several acts that afford different levels of protection to different groups. The result is insufficient protection against discrimination targeted at certain groups, and unequal approach to combating discrimination in Danish society, a complex legal basis for practitioners of law to apply and lack of legal predictability for citizens.

On 1 July 2018, a general ban on discrimination on the grounds of disability outside the labour market came into force.¹³ The ban together with the ban on discrimination within the field of employment, that existed beforehand, provides a ban on discrimination on the grounds of disability in all areas of society. The new ban, however, does not include an obligation to provide reasonable accommodation nor an obligation to comply with existing accessibility standards.¹⁴

Hence, outside the labour market under Danish law there is still no effective legal protection against discrimination on the grounds of disability in the forms of denial of reasonable accommodation or lack of accessibility. Denmark also lack national civil legislation explicitly prohibiting discrimination outside the labour market on grounds of political views, gender identity, gender expression and age.

DIHR recommends that Denmark:

 Take initiatives to amend the legislation in a way that ensures that persons with disabilities are effectively protected against discrimination by implementing a requirement of reasonable accommodation and accessibility in the ban on discrimination on the grounds of discrimination outside the labour market. • Adopt a comprehensive equal treatment act protecting all groups against discrimination in all parts of Danish society, including prohibition of discrimination on the grounds of religion, sexual orientation, gender identity, gender expression and age outside of the labour market.

3.2 EQUAL RIGHTS OF MEN AND WOMEN (ART. 3)

3.2.1 ACCESS TO CORPORATE MANAGEMENT FOR WOMEN

Since 2013, in accordance with the Danish Equality Law, the largest companies have been obliged to set targets for a more balanced gender representation at management level. The law requires each large-scale company to set target figures and policies for the under-represented sex. The target figures and policies are reported as a part of the company's annual accounts.

In December 2017, the Danish Business Authority concluded in its evaluation, that the development is progressing slowly, and that "(..) there is a long way to equal representation of women and men in the management boards in Denmark."¹⁵

A DIHR analysis from 2018 showed that more than half of Denmark's 1,600 largescale companies do not have a woman in their management board.¹⁶ In Denmark there is insufficient information and data on the development of the gender balance amongst managers in different industries and sectors, which makes it difficult to know exactly where efforts should be made.

- Continuously publish data to assess the level of gender equality at management level, including at a board level, for each industry and sector.
- Revise the legislation on gender representation at management level in large-scale companies, so that the legislation operates with dynamic target figures. This would imply that companies must set a new and more ambitious target figure, when the original target figure has been met.

CHAPTER 4

DENMARK SPECIFIC PROVISIONS

4.1 RIGHT TO WORK (ART. 6)

4.1.1 EMPLOYMENT RATE AMONGST PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES

Despite the fact that the Reform of the Disability Pension and Flexi-job Scheme from 2012 sought to increase the employment rate amongst persons with disabilities, the problem has not been solved yet. The employment rate amongst persons with disabilities has only increased marginally in the 2012-2016 period, from 54 percent in 2012 to 56 percent in 2016. The corresponding number for persons without disabilities was 77 percent.

DIHR recommends that Denmark:

- Take measures to investigate the reasons for the inequality for persons with disabilities in terms of rates.
- Take measures to increase the percentage of persons with disabilities working in the open labour market.

4.2 RIGHT TO JUST AND FAVOURABLE CONDITIONS OF WORK (ART. 7)

4.2.1 GENDER PAY GAP

The Danish Equal Pay Law from 1976 in combination with the Danish collective agreements with social partners aim at ensuring that employers pay women and men equally in all salary elements and all salary conditions for equal work or for work of equal value. The law also obligates the employer to compile gender-segregated pay statistics.

A report from the Danish Center for Social Science Research (VIVE) shows that the gross wage difference has declined significantly since 2007, with the gender pay gap reduced by up to 5 percentage points.¹⁷ According to Statistics Denmark however, the difference between the salary of men and women was 13 percent in 2013, calculated as the standard estimated hourly earnings.¹⁸

The right to equal pay for equal work is broadly acknowledged in Denmark, but there is still an unexplained salary difference between men and women, which leads to a considerable economic inequality between men and women during their work life.

DIHR recommends that:

- Denmark, together with the parties to the collective agreements jointly establish an equal pay pool to address the historical salary lag in the women-dominated occupations.
- Social partners inform employees that according to the Equal Pay Law they have the right to disclose and exchange information on salary amongst themselves.

4.3 PROTECTION OF THE FAMILY AND CHILDREN (ART. 10)

4.3.1 CHILDREN LIVING IN POVERTY

In recent years there has been a significant increase in the number of children living in poverty in Denmark. There are currently 64,500 children in Denmark living in families with an income lower than Statistics Denmark's indicator for relative poverty.¹⁹

Children with an ethnic minority background are affected the most. Children of non-western ethnic minorities make up 56 percent of all children living in poverty in Denmark.²⁰ The integration benefit, introduced by the government in September 2015, is the primary reason for this ethnic disproportion in child poverty. The reduced integration benefit is for persons who have not lived in Denmark for at least seven of the past eight years. Consequently, the primary recipients of the benefit are refugees or immigrants who have recently arrived in Denmark. In total, 98 percent of persons on integration benefit have an ethnic minority background. Families with more than one child do not receive a greater integration benefit than families with one child despite higher cost of living. As a result, the more children a family has, the more strained their financial situation is.²¹

DIHR recommends that Denmark:

• Secure subsistence income support for families with young children receiving integration benefits.

4.4 ADEQUATE STANDARD OF LIVING (ART. 11)

4.4.1 LOWERING OF SOCIAL BENEFITS

Since 2013 several reforms and changes in social benefits schemes have been implemented. This includes a reform on cash benefits, an introduction of lower integration benefits, a 225-hour work requirement described in the 6th periodic report, para. 140²², a gradual accumulation of the right to child benefits based on the length of residence, a "benefit ceiling" which introduce a limit on the total amount of benefits that a recipient can receive, and an introduction of a requirement for a person to have stayed in the Kingdom of Denmark or another EU or EEA country for 9 out of the last 10 years to receive unemployment benefits. A quarantine period for persons sentenced with an aggravated gang related criminal offence has also been introduced (for three years after served sentence a person cannot receive unemployment benefits but only a lowered cash benefit or early retirement pension).

Even though the different initiatives pursue a legitimate aim of increasing employment, the reduced social benefit levels have a negative impact on the living standard of some socially disadvantaged groups. The recipients worst affected can find it difficult to meet basic expenditures such as rent, food and medicine. Furthermore, residence requirements may result in indirect different treatment of ethnic minorities and foreign nationals. Based on the previous national poverty line, the economic poverty has increased in recent years.²³

DIHR recommends that Denmark:

• Examine the current levels of social benefits and secure subsistence income support for families with dependent children.

4.4.2 CRIMINALISATION OF HOMELESS PERSONS

In recent years, there has been a heated public debate in Denmark regarding homeless foreign nationals (mainly EU citizens) and the public order issues caused by their presence in public spaces. Homeless foreign nationals are largely excluded from public funded shelters. In 2017, there were 438 homeless unregistered migrants.²⁴ 198 of them were sleeping on the streets.

As a response to this public debate, Danish lawmakers adopted a range of legislative initiatives aimed specifically at homeless foreign nationals. A ban against establishing or residing in a camp which disrupts public order was introduced. Persons who, according to the police, have established or resided in a camp that disrupts public order, can be punished with a fine or imprisonment for up to 18 months.²⁵

Persons who contravene this ban, including first time offenders, can also receive a zonal ban on staying in an entire municipality for up to 2 years.²⁶ In addition, tougher sanctions for begging on pedestrian streets, outside railway stations, inside or outside supermarkets or on public transportation were introduced.²⁷ Persons convicted of begging at one of these locations now receive 14 days' imprisonment for a first time offence.

It is apparent from the various initiatives that the measures adopted are targeted at homeless foreign nationals.²⁸ Almost all persons that have received a zonal ban were foreigners.²⁹ However, all the measures are neutrally formulated and apply to any person who contravenes any of the various prohibitions. In the UN Guiding Principles on Extreme Poverty and Human Rights, para. 66(c) it is stated, that states should repeal or reform any laws that criminalize life-sustaining activities in public places, such as sleeping, begging, eating or performing personal hygiene activities.³⁰

Furthermore, the Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights has expressed concern about law enforcement officials' use of poverty, homelessness or disadvantage as an indicator of criminality.³¹ The Special Rapporteur on adequate housing also recommends states to immediately repeal any laws or measures that criminalize, impose fines on or restrict homeless persons or behaviour associated with being homeless, such as sleeping or eating in public space.³² This led to the UN Human Rights Council to call upon states to eliminate such legislation in 2016.³³

The mentioned initiatives have a grave impact on homeless persons and persons living in poverty and can be discriminatory – criminalizing their livelihoods, interfering in their privacy and family life and threatening their liberty and personal security.

The Institute has continuously warned against criminalising conduct associated with homelessness, as the criminalisation further marginalise a group of vulnerable and socially disadvantaged persons and makes it more difficult for them to satisfy their basic needs and fulfil their basic rights. Organisations for the homeless in Denmark have stated that the initiatives have led to homeless persons drifting away from the main cities and to feel more insecure.³⁴ Homeless persons are afraid to sleep in groups which makes them more exposed to become victims of crime.

Against the background of the heated debate concerning homeless migrants, which preceded the adoption of the new measures, and the fact that the bills and other documents state that the measures are targeted at homeless foreign

nationals, DIHR has further stressed that the measures must not result in a discriminatory investigative and prosecution process.

DIHR recommends that Denmark:

 Repeal legislation that prohibits homeless persons from establishing or residing in a camp which disrupts public order and legislation that prohibits begging.

4.4.3 ACCESS TO HOMELESS SHELTERS

Homelessness in Denmark has continuously increased from 2009 to 2017, which has proven to be a challenge when it comes to homeless shelter capacity – especially in and around main cities. In 2017, 6,635 homeless persons were registered.³⁵ Approximately 10 percent were sleeping in public spaces. By comparison, in 2015 Danish homeless shelters and care homes had a capacity of 2,159 in total.³⁶ In 2013, the Public Accounts Committee also pointed out that the number of homeless persons and homeless shelter capacity was disproportionate.³⁷

In 2017, DIHR conducted a study on possible barriers for homeless persons access to social services.³⁸ The study showed that the homeless shelters do not have the necessary capacity. However, there were geographical differences as to where in the country shelters experienced a lack of capacity. The study also showed that due to lack of clear appointment of responsibility as to whom are to ensure sufficient shelter capacity, homeless persons are left to their own avail when trying to find an available shelter.

The Institute's study showed, amongst other things, that the lack of affordable housing played a big part in the insufficient shelter capacity, as numerous of homeless persons stay in the shelters because there is no available housing.³⁹ In the study, the reduction of social benefits was also enhanced as making it more difficult for homeless persons to find housing when there, at the same time, is also a rise in housing prices.

DIHR recommends that Denmark:

• Take initiative to ensure clear appointment of responsibility in providing the necessary shelter capacity.

4.4.4 ACCESS TO AFFORDABLE HOUSING

There is an increasing demand for inexpensive and affordable housing – especially in and around the main cities. However, the demand exceeds the supply.

According to the Auditor General's Office, since 2007 the number of housing with a monthly rent of DKK 3,000 and under has fallen with 55 percent and housing with a monthly rent between DKK 3,000-4,000 with 27 percent.⁴⁰ A study conducted for the Danish Ministry of Transport, Building, and Housing from 2018 shows that since 2013 the price for owner-occupied housing in Copenhagen has risen with approximately 50 percent.⁴¹ Furthermore, there is a high demand for small and medium sized apartments in Copenhagen. The increasing housing prizes and rents may prompt low income-groups to move out of the main cities, which lead to segregation in the cities' resident make-up. For instance, numbers already show that numerous persons on social benefits have moved from main cities.⁴²

In March 2019, the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing and the working group on the issue of human rights and transnational corporations and other business enterprises expressed concern over the ⁴³ adoption of laws and policies that have allowed unprecedented amounts of global capital to be invested in housing as security for financial instruments that are traded on global markets, and as a means of accumulating wealth. This impairs access to affordable housing for many, as rent levels rise.

Under Danish law a landlord can increase rent levels with a new tenant. If a landlord renovates for more than DKK 250,000 the rent can be further raised as the Housing Regulation Law § 5.2 of 1996 allows the landlord to charge rent according to the "value of the rented dwelling" when renting to a new tenant. The Special Rapporteur has learned that the investor Blackstone Group L.P.'s Danish partner, North 360, is renovating apartments specifically for this purpose. If the renovations and threat of increased rental costs do not motivate a tenant to move, the Rapporteur was told that tenants in Copenhagen are offered money to vacate their homes. This can lead to a rise in rent of more than 100 percent.

In recent years the government has also presented several initiatives, covering various political and legislative areas, aimed at eliminating vulnerable residential areas. The initiatives contain proposals regarding physically changing vulnerable residential areas and controlled access to social housing in these areas. The initiatives involve new definitions on "vulnerable residential areas" and "ghettoes". New restrictions ensure that persons on social benefits are excluded from moving to such areas.

Initiatives to better the living conditions in vulnerable residential areas can be seen as part of a state's obligation to ensure the right to safe and adequate housing for residents living in such areas. However, some of the introduced initiatives limit the access to affordable housing for persons on social benefits. Further, some of the initiatives may result in an indirect different treatment of ethnic minorities and foreign nationals.

DIHR recommends that Denmark:

- Increase the supply of housing that is affordable for low-income groups in and around the main cities, including housing to which families with low incomes can be assigned, and that the developments in this area are monitored.
- Intensify steps to address the use of the Housing Regulation Law § 5.2 of 1996 and reviews how the Danish housing market has been affected by the acquisition of buildings by major investment companies.
- Ensure equal and non-discriminatory access to adequate housing for all citizens, regardless of race or ethnic origin.

4.5 RIGHT TO PHYSICAL AND MENTAL HEALTH (ART. 12)

4.5.1 COERCIVE TREATMENT

In Denmark, there is a widespread use of coercion in the psychiatric system. Despite an official strategy to reduce coercion in the psychiatric system, the number of psychiatric patients subjected to coercive measures has increased by 73 persons between 2014 and 2017. In 2017 coercive measures were applied to 6,152 persons which corresponds to 23.2 percent of all persons admitted to psychiatric wards.⁴⁴

Forced physical restraint with belts is one of the most invasive measures available in the Danish psychiatric system. The use of forced physical restraint with belts amounted to 4,307 instances in 2017.⁴⁵ Of these restraints, 451 lasted more than 48 hours⁴⁶ – a decrease since 2014 when the use of forced physical restraint with belts lasting more than 48 hours was 808 instances.⁴⁷

Whereas, the use of long-term physical restraints has decreased, there has been an increase in the use of other coercive measures, including forced medication.⁴⁸ This might indicate that other coercive measures such as forced medication with tranquilizers merely replace long-term physical restraints with belts.

The number of children who have been subject to coercion in psychiatric treatment has increased since 2011. In the years 2011 to 2013, on average 243 children per year were exposed to coercive measures, corresponding to 16.6 percent of all children admitted to psychiatric wards. In 2017, the figures had risen to 340 children and 21.8 percent.⁴⁹

Furthermore, according to the Danish Psychiatric Act the use of forced admission to a hospital as well as forced treatment do not constitute "coercion" if the patient is under the age of 15 and the holder of custody has consented to the admission or the treatment.⁵⁰ This means that a child below the age of 15 does not enjoy the procedural safeguards and standards provided for in the Psychiatric Act contrary to what applies to children over the age of 15 and adults.

DIHR recommends that Denmark:

- Take measures to limit the use of coercive measures in psychiatric institutions, including children.
- Take steps to avoid the use of forced physical restraints with belts lasting more than 48 hours.
- Take initiatives to amend the legislation on coercion in the psychiatric system in order to ensure children under the age of 15 procedural safeguards and standards.

4.5.2 ACCESS FOR UNREGISTERED MIGRANTS TO HEALTH CARE SERVICES

The access to health care services beyond acute hospital treatment for undocumented migrants depends on their registration with the immigration authorities. However, since undocumented migrants deter from registering with the authorities because of the risk of detention and deportation, the access to "necessary health care services" for undocumented migrants is mainly theoretical.

In 2016, DIHR conducted a socio-legal study on the access to health care services for undocumented children and pregnant women.⁵¹ The study found that undocumented children and infants in practice do not have access to public primary health care services and standard childhood immunization programmes. The study further found that except for acute hospital treatment undocumented pregnant women do not have access to public antenatal and postnatal treatment, nor screenings for, vaccination against and treatment for contagious diseases. The Institute concluded that Danish health legislation and practise needed to be changed to comply with Denmark's international obligations.

- Amend the statutory order on access to hospital treatment to include the right to antenatal and postnatal treatment, including access to abortion, for all women.
- Ensure that pregnant unregistered women are offered screenings for, vaccination against and treatment for contagious diseases.

4.5.3 INTERPRETER CHARGE IN THE HEALTH SECTOR

Proper communication between patients and health care professionals is crucial in order to obtain a suitable treatment of patients. Lack of proper communication can at worst be a contributory factor of fault diagnostics or mistreatment.

In 2018, the Danish government introduced an interpreter charge in the health sector aimed at persons who have resided in Denmark for more than 3 years. The limit had previously been 7 years. Amongst the persons in need of interpretation in health care, persons with non-Danish ethnic background are presumably overrepresented. Consequently, interpreter charge in the health sector can pose a barrier to equal access to physical and mental health for persons with an ethnic minority background with insufficient knowledge of Danish and a strained financial situation.

DIHR recommends that Denmark:

• Repeal legislation that warrants interpreter charge in the health sector.

4.5.4 LIFE EXPECTANCY AMONGST PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES

The number of persons with disabilities who experience that they have good health has decreased with 2-3 percentage points from 2012 to 2016, while the numbers for persons without disabilities are stable.⁵²

A report published in 2017 found that the health condition of persons with disabilities was generally worse than that of persons without disabilities in terms of them sleeping worse, experiencing more pain, smoking more, drinking more alcohol and more often being overweight.⁵³

Another report published in 2014 showed that the mortality rate for persons with learning disabilities is approximately 14.5 years shorter than for persons without learning disabilities.⁵⁴

- Take measures to investigate the causes of the higher mortality rate and worse overall health conditions for persons with learning disabilities.
- Take measures to investigate the causes of the decrease in number of persons with disabilities that experience having good health.
- Take measures to address the health inequality between persons with disabilities and persons without disabilities.

4.6 RIGHT TO EDUCATION (ART. 13)

4.6.1 EDUCATION RATE AMONGST PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES

The level of education for persons with disabilities has decreased from 2012 to 2016, whereas the level of education for persons without disabilities has increased. Hence, there has been an increase in the difference between the two groups.

The percentage of persons with disabilities in the age of 30-40 who had accomplished a vocational education or a short-, medium- or long cycle higher education was 74 percent in 2012 and 66 percent in 2016. The corresponding number for persons without disabilities was 84 percent in 2012 and 86 percent in 2016.⁵⁵

DIHR recommends that Denmark:

- Take measures to investigate the reasons for the decreased accomplishment rates for persons with disabilities.
- Take measures to improve the level of education for persons with disabilities at all levels of education.

4.6.2 HUMAN RIGHTS EDUCATION

The Danish Public Schools Act includes an aim to "prepare the students for participation, co-responsibility, rights and duties in a free and democratic society" and the Common Goals for the Danish Public School make some references to human rights and children's rights as guiding knowledge and skill objectives in some mandatory courses. However, a recent study carried out by the Institute and UNICEF during the May-June 2019 period amongst 1,088 Danish pupils showed that 63 percent of the participating students reported either having no knowledge or little knowledge of the UN Universal Declaration of Human Rights.⁵⁶

A possible cause for this learning outcome gap may be the lack of adequate teacher training. Analyses carried out by DIHR have shown some inconsistency between the content of specific subjects in the school curriculum and elements in the teacher education programmes for the corresponding subjects. For example, teachers are advised to teach human rights as an element in History and Social Studies according to the Common Goals of the Danish Public-School Act, but human rights are not represented in the corresponding subjects in their own teacher education.⁵⁷

• Develop a National Action Plan for Human Rights Education and Training in keeping with the UN World Programme on Human Rights Education.

CHAPTER 5

GREENLAND GENERAL PROVISIONS

5.1 DATA AND STATISTICS

Little updated knowledge, research and baseline data is available relating to e.g. housing, education, health, employment and disability. Additionally, the available data is not systematically disaggregated by disability, gender, age and other relevant characteristics which is key for identifying and understanding inequalities.

The available data is not regularly and systematically analysed. For instance, the latest available official statistics on housing are from 2009⁵⁸, and there is no total number on how many persons live with no fixed abode. Furthermore, estimates of how many homeless persons there are in Greenland are inaccurate, as the municipalities have different definitions of homelessness.⁵⁹ The lack of data and statistics that show the progress over time results in information gaps and uncertainty on whether a progressive realization of the rights of the Covenant is taking place.

DIHR and the Human Rights Council of Greenland recommend that Denmark and Greenland:

 Take measures to strengthen statistical systems and analysis on the implementation of ICESCR in Greenland, and to ensure that data on housing, education, health, employment and disability is systematically collected and disseminated by the responsible authorities.

5.2 NON-DISCRIMINATION (ART. 2)

5.2.1 REMEDIES AND LEGISLATION

The legislation on equal treatment in Greenland does not protect different groups equally, since it only prohibits gender-based discrimination through the Gender Equality Act (Inatsisartut Act No. 3 of 29 November 2013 on equality

between men and women), which mainly protects against discrimination within the labour market.

In accordance with County Council Act no. 5 of 20 May 1998 on the Greenland Equality Council, Greenland has set up a politically independent Equality Council. However, the mandate of the Council is restricted to gender equality, and the Council "is not obliged to work at the request of citizens but can assess whether an issue requires its attention"⁶⁰.

Citizens in Greenland who feel discriminated against cannot complain to an independent appeals board but must bring their case to court. If a complaint concerns discrimination by a public authority, citizens can complain to the Ombudsman for Inatsisartut.

DIHR and the Human Rights Council of Greenland recommend that Greenland:

- Take initiative to draw up a bill on general protection against discrimination on all generally recognised grounds, including gender, race or ethnic origin, disability, age, sexual orientation and religion, both within and outside the labour market, and that the bill include establishing an independent appeals board.
- Take initiative to draw up a national action plan securing a progressive protection against discrimination.

CHAPTER 6

GREENLAND SPECIFIC PROVISIONS

6.1 RIGHT TO JUST AND FAVOURABLE CONDITIONS OF WORK (ART. 7)

6.2 GENDER PAY GAP

According to Statistics Greenland, the average gross income for men was DKK 277,000 in 2017, whereas it was DKK 209,000 for women.⁶¹ This is a substantial difference of around 25 percent.

One perspective on the gender pay gap is the gendered employment patterns. According to Statistics Greenland, more than 70 percent of the employed women are employed in the public sector, while this applies to 24 percent of the employed men. Furthermore, there is an overrepresentation of men in sectors such as fishing, hunting and agriculture.⁶²

However, the available information and knowledge on the gap and on concrete measures to overcome the gap is insufficient. This was highlighted by the UN Human Rights Committee in 2016. In its concluding observations the Committee noted a concern about the lack of information on concrete measures to overcome the gender wage gap and their results in Denmark and Greenland.⁶³

DIHR and the Human Rights Council of Greenland recommend that:

- Greenland take measures to strengthen data collection and analysis on gender equality in employment, including information on management patterns in different sectors.
- The Department for Education, Culture and Church ensure that institutions that provide counselling on study options actively and systematically work with perceptions of traditional gender roles, in order for students to not be limited by gender stereotypes in their educational choices.

6.3 PROTECTION OF THE FAMILY AND CHILDREN (ART. 10)

6.3.1 VULNERABLE FAMILIES AND PROTECTION AGAINST CHILD ABUSE

Despite progress in some areas, Greenland continues to face significant challenges in relation to children's rights and welfare⁶⁴. Poverty, various forms of physical abuse, and mental maltreatment are significant societal problems. Poverty affects children and their future ability to participate in society on equal footing with others. According to a study from 2013, 11.7 percent of Greenlandic children lived in relative poverty in 2010.⁶⁵ In another study from 2015, 12 percent of the children responded that they always or often went hungry to bed or to school. Children living in remote settlements are in particular vulnerable to poverty.

While 8 percent of the children in Nuuk responded that they either always or often went hungry to bed or school, the share of children from the settlements was 17 percent.⁶⁶ The unequal distribution of poverty in Greenland is also reflected in the general distribution of the most financially vulnerable. According to a study from 2018, 8 percent of the persons living in settlements can be described as financially vulnerable (measured as persons with an income below 50 percent of the median income), whereas the number is 3 percent in towns.⁶⁷ Furthermore, the study shows the children living with one adult are particularly vulnerable, as 10 percent can be described as financially vulnerable described as financially vulnerable of two adults.⁶⁸

A problematic tendency that has been steady in Greenland since the 1970s is the suicide rate which is exceptionally high, approximately 80 per 100,000 citizen, compared to the Faroe Islands (approximately 5 per 100,000 citizens) and Denmark (approximately 10 per 100,000 citizens) and the rest of the North.⁶⁹ According to a study from 2018, a particularly vulnerable group in this regard is young women between 15-24 years old, whereof 22 percent responded that they had thought of suicide during the last year and 13 percent had attempted suicide during the last year.⁷⁰ Additionally, a significant number of Greenlandic children and youth have had sexual experiences without their consent. In a study from 2018, 24 percent of the 15-29-year-olds responded that they had

According to a study from 2018, the conditions for children and youth have improved in some areas. The percentage of children who have been exposed to domestic violence is substantially lower for the youngest group of children (born in 1995 or later), compared to children born before 1995. However, the problem is still substantial with 28 percent of the youngest group of children responding that they have been exposed to domestic violence.⁷² This tendency is also

reflected in the study in relation to children who grow up in families characterized by alcohol abuse. Where more than 50 percent of the children born before 1995 respond that they grew up in families characterized by alcohol abuse, the same apply to 37 percent of the youngest children in the study.⁷³ However, this is still more than one third and thus points to a substantial problem.

In June 2019, the Greenlandic Parliament, Inatsisartut, decided that the Greenlandic government, Naalakkersuisut, should ask the Danish government for help with improving the conditions for the children and families in Greenland. The request was officially delivered in July 2019.⁷⁴

DIHR and the Human Rights Council of Greenland recommend that Denmark and Greenland:

- Strengthen local capacity responsible for dealing with cases of physical and mental violence, or the abuse or sexual exploitation of children and young persons.
- In cooperation with local municipalities take initiatives to combat poverty by targeted actions aimed at vulnerable families with children across Greenland.

6.4 ADEQUATE STANDARD OF LIVING (ART. 11)

6.4.1 ACCESS TO AFFORDABLE HOUSING

There is a severe lack of available housing in main cities, where there for several years have been long waiting-lists for public housing. For instance, in average there is a waiting period of 7.5 years for rented housing in Nuuk.⁷⁵ The long waiting-lists especially affect citizens that do not have the income to find a suitable home on the private market.

A portion of public housing stand empty even though there is a shortage. In June 2015, 399 of the home rules' public housing stood empty because of abrade and 300 because of mould.⁷⁶ However, Naalakkersuisut has implemented various initiatives such as disinfecting homes with mould.⁷⁷

The number of forced evictions in Greenland is high. Between 2005 and 2013, the bailiff received 1,264 motions of eviction in average – mainly because of a resident's failure to pay rent.⁷⁸ In average approximately 13 households per 1,000 housing were evicted. In comparison, the number was 5.5 per 1,000 social housing and 3.2 per 1000 rented housing in Denmark.⁷⁹ It is especially worrying that the number of evicted families has been increasing in recent years.⁸⁰

DIHR and the Human Rights Council of Greenland recommend that Greenland:

• Ensure more affordable housing in and around the main cities.

• Initiate social and economic preventive measures which seek to assist marginalised citizens in managing economy and debt.

6.5 RIGHT TO EDUCATION (ART. 13)

6.5.1 HIGHER EDUCATION AND ACCESS TO PRIMARY SCHOOL TEACHING

According to a study from 2018, around 50 percent of the Greenlandic population lack higher education than primary education. This especially applies to persons living in settlements. The study shows that 79 percent of the persons living in settlements lack higher education than primary education. The same applies to 32 percent of the Nuuk population.⁸¹

Lack of educated and professional teachers is one of the main challenges, which Greenland's primary schools face. This was recognised by the Committee on the Rights of the Child in its Concluding observations on the 5th periodic report of Denmark in 2017.⁸² Lack of professional teachers is the main reason for the considerable educational difference between children from towns and children from settlements. Children from towns do better in scholastic aptitude and they seek secondary education more often than their peers from smaller towns and settlements.⁸³ While 80 percent of the teachers in towns are professionals, this goes for 40 percent of the teachers in settlements.⁸⁴ Although there is internet-access all over in Greenland, the capacity of the connection and the associated price depends on whether it is possible to connect via sea cable, radio chain or satellite, which makes it difficult to provide distance education.⁸⁵

Greenland lacks teachers with expertise for special education classes.⁸⁶ Teachers with expertise in special education are only in charge of 2 percent of the regular special education and 9 percent of the extensive special education in the primary schools.⁸⁷

The schools in towns and settlements cannot always offer special education or support for children with disabilities. If a school cannot accommodate a child's needs, the municipality has to offer education and housing at another school.⁸⁸ This often leads to children having to stay far away from their parents and well-known settings.

DIHR and the Human Rights Council of Greenland recommend that Greenland:

 Take measures to increase the number of qualified teachers in small towns and settlements in Greenland, for instance by establishing partnerships or teacher exchanges between schools in towns and settlements to gain exchange of experience.

- Establish and strengthen the internet connection in educational institutions and take initiative to make internet connection financially accessible to all citizens to enable distance education for teachers and students.
- Take measures to ensure that teachers on all levels of the educational system have the qualifications needed to teach students with different kinds of disabilities.

6.6 RIGHT TO PARTICIPATE IN CULTURAL LIFE (ART. 15)

6.6.1 INVOLVEMENT OF THE LOCAL POPULATION

In order for Greenland to promote and protect the right of its people to exercise traditional practices, the importance of consultation of the local population must be stressed.

In November 2016, The Human Rights Council of Greenland and DIHR published a status report on the human rights situation in Greenland, which included a chapter on natural resources.⁸⁹ Amongst other topics, the report focused on how the local population is consulted in the preparation phase of mining projects and in decisions on tourist concessions of land and fishing sites and whether there is sufficient means of redress/access to remedy for the local population in these respects.

Concerning public consultation, the report recommended, amongst other items, that Naalakkersuisut ensure that the local population is consulted in the decision-making processes concerning tourist concessions of land and fishing sites, most notably by making it a condition for the concession.

The Institute also recommended that Naalakkersuisut, together with the Danish government, consider letting the "Aarhus convention" – the UN Convention on Access to Information, Public Participation in Decision-making and Access to Justice in Environmental Matters - enter into force in Greenland (by repealing a territorial reservation to Denmark's ratification).

DIHR and the Human Rights Council of Greenland recommend that Greenland:

• Ensure that the local population is consulted in decision-making processes concerning tourist concessions of land and fishing sites, most notably by making it a condition for the concession.

END NOTES

¹ An overview of the Danish Institute for Human Rights' work in the 2014-2017 period is available in Danish at:

https://menneskeret.dk/sites/menneskeret.dk/files/media/dokumenter/udgivels er/monitorering/oeskr_pjece_2017.pdf.

² Inatsisartut Law No. 20 of 27 November 2018 on the Human Rights Council of Greenland (Inatsisartutlov nr. 20 af 27. november 2018 om Grønlands Råd for Menneskerettigheder).

³ Human Rights Council, "Report on the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review of Denmark", 13 April 2016 and Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of Denmark, adopted by the Committee at its fiftieth session (29 April-17 May 2013), 6 June 2013, E/C.12/DNK/CO/5.

⁴ Committee on Economic, "Social and Cultural Rights pre-sessional working group", Replies of Denmark to the list of issues, E/C.12/DNK/Q/6/Add.1, 30 July 2019, p. 2.

⁵ Supreme court rulings UfR 2006.770 H, UfR 2010.1035 H and UfR 2010.1547 H, available in the journal on jurisprudence "Ugeskrift for retsvæsen".

⁶ The Danish Ministry of Justice, "White paper No. 1546 on Incorporation etc. within the Human Rights Field" ("Betænkning om inkorporering mv. inden for menneskeretsområdet"), 2014, available in Danish at:

http://www.justitsministeriet.dk/sites/default/files/media/Pressemeddelelser/p df/2014/Betaenkning_1546.pdf.

⁷ Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, "Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of Denmark", adopted by the Committee at its fiftieth session (29 April-17 May 2013), 6 June 2013, E/C.12/DNK/CO/5 and Human Rights Council, Report on the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review of Denmark, 2 May 2011.

⁸ Human Rights Council, "Views on conclusions and/or recommendations, voluntary commitments and replies presented by the State under review", 13 September 2011, A/HRC/18/4/Add.1.

⁹ The Danish Ministry of Justice, "White paper No. 1546 on Incorporation etc. within the Human Rights Field" ("Betænkning om inkorporering mv. inden for menneskeretsområdet"), 2014, available in Danish at:

http://www.justitsministeriet.dk/sites/default/files/media/Pressemeddelelser/p df/2014/Betaenkning 1546.pdf. ¹⁰ Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, "Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of Denmark, adopted by the Committee at its fiftieth session (29 April-17 May 2013)", 6 June 2013, E/C.12/DNK/CO/5.

¹¹ Inatsisartut Law No. 20 of 27 November 2018 on the Human Rights Council of Greenland (Inatsisartutlov nr. 20 af 27. november 2018 om Grønlands Råd for Menneskerettigheder).

¹² The Danish Institute for Human Rights, "Business and Human Rights in a Danish Context" ("Erhverv og menneskerettigheder i en dansk kontekst"), 2016, available in Danish at:

https://menneskeret.dk/sites/menneskeret.dk/files/media/dokumenter/udgivels er/erhverv og menneskerettigheder i en dansk kontekts.pdf.

¹³ Denmark, Act no. 688 of 8 June 2018 on the Prohibition of Discrimination on the Grounds of Disability (Lov nr. 688 af 8. Juni 2018 om forbud mod forskelsbehandling på grund af handicap), available in Danish at: https://www.retsinformation.dk/Forms/R0710.aspx?id=201823.

¹⁴ Denmark, Act no. 688 of 8 June 2018 on the Prohibition of Discrimination on the Grounds of Disability (Lov nr. 688 af 8. Juni 2018 om forbud mod forskelsbehandling på grund af handicap), section 3, available in Danish at: <u>https://www.retsinformation.dk/Forms/R0710.aspx?id=201823.</u>

¹⁵ The Danish Business Authority, "Law on figure targets and policies for the under-represented sex: Evaluation report 2017" ("Den kønsmæssige sammensætning af ledelsen: Opfølgning på reglerne om måltal og politikker – regnskabsåret 2017"), December 2018, available in Danish at:

https://erhvervsstyrelsen.dk/sites/default/files/2019-

02/Den%20kønsmæssige%20sammensægning%20af%20ledelsen%20i%20regnsk absåret%202017.pdf.

¹⁶ The Danish Institute for Human Rights, "Gender-Equal Management in Denmark" ("Lige ledelse i Danmark"), available in Danish at: https://menneskeret.dk/projekter/lige-ledelse.

¹⁷ The Danish Center for Social Science (VIVE), "Differences between the hourly earnings of men and women: new data for the 2012-2016 period" ("Forskelle mellem kvinders og mænds timeløn: nye tal for perioden 2012-2016"), 2018, available in Danish at: <u>https://www.vive.dk/da/udgivelser/forskelle-mellemkvinders-og-maends-timeloen-6990/</u>

¹⁸ Statistics Denmark, "Equality" ("Ligestilling"), 2017, available in Danish at: <u>https://www.dst.dk/da/Statistik/emner/levevilkaar/ligestilling/ligestilling.</u>

¹⁹ The Economic Council of the Labour Movement, "Poverty in Denmark – Sad Record: There has never been so many children living in poverty" ("Fattigdom i Danmark – Sørgelig rekord: Der har aldrig været flere fattige børn"), 3 December 2018, available in Danish at: https://www.ae.dk/sites/www.ae.dk/files/dokumenter/analyse/ae_sorgeligrekord-der-har-aldrig-vaeret-flere-fattige-born.pdf.

²⁰ Danish Broadcasting Corporation, "New figures: Relative poverty amongst children of ethnic background has exploded in just a few years" ("Nye tal: Relativ fattigdom blandt børn med indvandrerbaggrund er eksploderet på få år"), news article, 24 May 2019, available in Danish at:

https://www.dr.dk/nyheder/politik/folketingsvalg/nye-tal-relativ-fattigdomblandt-boern-med-indvandrerbaggrund-er.

²¹ The Danish Institute for Human Rights, "Families on integration benefit" ("Familier på integrationsydelse"), 2018, available in Danish at:

https://menneskeret.dk/sites/menneskeret.dk/files/media/dokumenter/udgivels er/ligebehandling 2018/integrationsydelse web-ny 19.12.pdf.

²² Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, "Sixth periodic report submitted by Denmark under articles 16 and 17 of the Covenant", due in 2018, 15 November 2018, E/C.12/DNK/6.

²³ The Economic Council of the Labour Movement, "Poverty in Denmark – Sad Record: There has never been so many children living in poverty" ("Fattigdom i Danmark – Sørgelig rekord: Der har aldrig været flere fattige børn"), 3 December 2018, available in Danish at:

https://www.ae.dk/sites/www.ae.dk/files/dokumenter/analyse/ae_sorgeligrekord-der-har-aldrig-vaeret-flere-fattige-born.pdf.

²⁴ VIVE - the Danish Centre for Social Science Research, "Homelessness in Denmark 2017: National mapping" ("Hjemløshed i Danmark 2017: National kortlægning"), 2017, p. 119, available in Danish at:

https://www.vive.dk/media/pure/5365/918257.

²⁵ Denmark, Statutory instrument No. 305 of 31 March 2017 on amendment of statutory instrument on the police's protection of public order and protection of private individuals and public safety etc., and the police's access to institute temporary precautionary measures (Bekendtgørelse om ændring af bekendtgørelse om politiets sikring af den offentlige orden og beskyttelse af enkeltpersoners og den offentlige sikkerhed mv., samt politiets adgang til at iværksætte midlertidige foranstaltninger), available in Danish at:

https://www.retsinformation.dk/Forms/R0710.aspx?id=188528.

²⁶ Denmark, Bill No. L 118 of 13 December 2017 on amendment of Act on police business (Expanded authorisation to establish rules on zoneban) (Forslag til Lov om ændring af lov om politiets virksomhed (Udvidet bemyndigelse til at fastsætte regler om zoneforbud)), available in Danish at:

https://www.ft.dk/ripdf/samling/20171/lovforslag/l118/20171 l118 som frems at.pdf.

²⁷ Denmark, Bill No. L 215 of 14 June 2017 on amendment of the penal code (Tightening of the penalty for insecurity-inducing begging (Forslag til Lov om ændring af straffeloven (Skærpelse af straffen for utryghedsskabende tiggeri), available in Danish at:

https://www.ft.dk/ripdf/samling/20161/lovforslag/l215/20161 l215 som vedta get.pdf.

²⁸ Denmark, Bill No. L 118 of 13 December 2017 on amendment of Act on police business (Expanded authorisation to establish rules on zoneban) (Forslag til Lov om ændring af lov om politiets virksomhed (Udvidet bemyndigelse til at fastsætte regler om zoneforbud)), available in Danish at:

https://www.ft.dk/ripdf/samling/20171/lovforslag/l118/20171 l118 som frems at.pdf.

²⁹ The Danish Ministry of Justice, "Answer to question No. 113 ("ordinary part") from the parliamentary Legal Affairs Committee" ("Svar på spørgsmål nr. 112 (Alm. del) fra Folketingets Retudvalg"), 12 December 2018, available in Danish at: <u>https://www.ft.dk/samling/20181/almdel/reu/spm/113/svar/1540869/1987873</u> /index.htm.

³⁰ United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, "Guiding Principles on Extreme Poverty and Human Rights".

³¹ United Nations General Assembly, "Extreme poverty and human rights – Note by the Secretary-General", 9 August 2012, A/67/278, para. 48.

³² Human Rights Council, "Report of the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, and on the right to non-discrimination in this context", 30 December 2015, A/HRC/31/54, para 91(e).

³³ Human Rights Council, "Adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, and the right to non-discrimination in this context", 18 March 2016, A/HRC/31/L.11, p. 4.

³⁴ Daily newspaper Politiken, "Ban on living in "insecurity-inducing-camps" affects only few homeless persons" ("Forbud mod at bo i 'utryghedsskabende lejre' rammer kun få hjemløse"), news article, 30 July 2019, available in Danish at: <u>https://politiken.dk/indland/art7268145/Forbud-mod-at-bo-i-</u> <u>utryghedsskabende-lejre-rammer-kun-f%C3%A5-hjeml%C3%B8se</u>.

³⁵ VIVE - the Danish Centre for Social Science Research, "Homelessness in Denmark 2017: National mapping" ("Hjemløshed i Danmark 2017: National kortlægning"), 2017, available in Danish at:

https://www.vive.dk/media/pure/5365/918257.

³⁶ The Danish Appeals Board, "Users of residential accommodation after the Consolidation Act on Social Service § 110 – Annual Statistics 2015" ("Brugere af

botilbud efter servicelovens § 110 – Årsstatistik 2015"), 2016, p. 2, available in Danish at: <u>https://viden.sl.dk/media/8277/botilbudsstatistik-2015.pdf</u>.

³⁷ The Government Auditor, "Report No. 22/2013 on initiatives taken towards homeless persons" ("Beretning 22/2013 om indsatsen over for hjemløse"), 2014, p. 10, available in Danish at:

https://www.ft.dk/statsrevisorerne/dokumenter/samling/20131/beretning/sb22/bilag/ 1/1392879.pdf.

³⁸ The Danish Institute for Human Rights, "Homeless citizens' rights in the municipalities" ("Hjemløse borgeres rettigheder i kommunerne"), 2017, available in Danish at:

https://menneskeret.dk/sites/menneskeret.dk/files/media/dokumenter/udgivels er/hjemloeses_rettigheder_2017.pdf.

³⁹ The Danish Institute for Human Rights, "Homeless citizens' rights in the municipalities" ("Hjemløse borgeres rettigheder i kommunerne"), p. 137-138, available in Danish at:

https://menneskeret.dk/sites/menneskeret.dk/files/media/dokumenter/udgivels er/hjemloeses_rettigheder_2017.pdf.

⁴⁰ The National Audit Office of Denmark, "Account to the Government Auditor on initiatives taken towards homeless persons" ("Beretning til Statsrevisorerne om indsatsen over for hjemløse"), 2014, p. 30, available in Danish at:

http://www.rigsrevisionen.dk/media/1995693/indsatsen-over-forhjemloese.pdf.

⁴¹ The Danish Ministry of Transport and Housing, "Housing Market Analysis for the Capitol – Housing needs, Development potential- and strategies" ("Beligmarkedsanalyse for bevedstaden – Belighebev, udviklingspatentialer, or

("Boligmarkedsanalyse for hovedstaden – Boligbehov, udviklingspotentialer- og strategier"), 2018, available in Danish at:

https://www.trm.dk/da/publikationer/2018/boligmarkedsanalyse-forhovedstaden-boligbehov-udviklingspotentialer-og-strategier.

⁴² Daily newspaper Information, "Social Export: Thousands of citizens on benefits move from the main cities" ("Social eksport: Tusindvis af borgere på offentlig forsørgelse flytter fra de større byer"), 26 July 2019, available in Danish at: <u>https://www.information.dk/indland/2019/07/social-eksport-tusindvis-borgerepaa-offentlig-forsoergelse-flytter-stoerre-byer?lst_frnt</u> and The Economic Council of the Labour Movement, "Public supported citizens vacate the main cities" ("Offentligt forsørgede fraflytter de store byer"), 15 August 2018, available in Danish at:

https://www.ae.dk/sites/www.ae.dk/files/dokumenter/analyse/ae_offentligtforsorgede-fraflytter-de-store-byer.pdf.

⁴³ Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, and on the right to non-discrimination in this context, Leilani Farha, and Chair-Rapporteur of the Working Group on the issue

of human rights and transnational corporations and other business enterprises, Surya Deva, Letter of 22 March 2019, OL DNK 2/2019, available at:

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Housing/Financialization/OL_DNK_2_2019.pdf.

⁴⁴ The Danish Health Data Authority, Chart with annual indicator, baseline and milestone (Tabel med årlige indikatorer, baseline og milepæl), yearly overview, indicators 9.07 and 9.08, available in Danish at:

http://esundhed.dk/sundhedsaktivitet/tip/Sider/tip03.aspx.

⁴⁵ The Danish Health Data Authority, Chart with annual indicator, baseline and milestone (Tabel med årlige indikatorer, baseline og milepæl), yearly overview, indicator 1.03, available in Danish at:

http://esundhed.dk/sundhedsaktivitet/tip/Sider/tip03.aspx.

⁴⁶ The Danish Health Data Authority, Chart with annual indicator, baseline and milestone (Tabel med årlige indikatorer, baseline og milepæl), yearly overview, indicator 1.11, available in Danish at:

http://esundhed.dk/sundhedsaktivitet/tip/Sider/tip03.aspx.

⁴⁷ The Danish Health Data Authority, Chart with annual indicator, baseline and milestone (Tabel med årlige indikatorer, baseline og milepæl), yearly overview, indicator 1.11, available in Danish at:

http://esundhed.dk/sundhedsaktivitet/tip/Sider/tip03.aspx.

⁴⁸ The Danish Health Data Authority, Chart with annual indicator, baseline and milestone (Tabel med årlige indikatorer, baseline og milepæl), yearly overview, indicators 3.01, 3.02, 3.03, 6.01 and 6.02, available in Danish at:

http://esundhed.dk/sundhedsaktivitet/tip/Sider/tip03.aspx.

⁴⁹ The Danish Health Data Authority, Chart with annual indicator, baseline and milestone (Tabel med årlige indikatorer, baseline og milepæl), yearly overview, indicators 9.01 and 9.02, available in Danish at:

http://esundhed.dk/sundhedsaktivitet/tip/Sider/tip03.aspx.

⁵⁰ Denmark, Act No. 1160 of 29 September 2015 on the use of coercion in psychiatry (Lovbekendtgørelse nr. 1160 af 29. September 2015 om anvendelse af tvang I psykiatrien), § 1.4, available in Danish at:

https://www.retsinformation.dk/forms/r0710.aspx?id=174248.

⁵¹ The Danish Institute for Human Rights, "Unregistered migrants' health rights" ("Uregistreredes migranters sundhedsrettigheder"), 2016, available in Danish at: <u>https://menneskeret.dk/sites/menneskeret.dk/files/media/dokumenter/udgivels</u> <u>er/ligebehandling_2016/migranter_2016.pdf</u>.

⁵² Information available in Danish at: <u>https://handicapbarometer.dk</u>.

⁵³ VIVE - the Danish Centre for Social Science Research, "Persons with a disability – daily life and living conditions 2016" ("Personer med handicap – hverdagsliv og levevilkår 2016"), 2017, p. 10, available in Danish at:

https://pure.sfi.dk/ws/files/1045522/personer med handicap pdfa.pdf.

⁵⁴ National Institute of Public Health, "State of Health amongst intellectually disabled adults" ("Sundhedstilstanden blandt voksne med udviklingshæmning"), 2014, p. 4, available in Danish at:

https://viden.sl.dk/media/7297/udviklingshaemning-blandt-voksne.pdf. ⁵⁵ Information available in Danish at: <u>https://handicapbarometer.dk</u>.

⁵⁶ UNICEF and the Danish Institute for Human Rights, (forthcoming), "Survey of Danish school children's knowledge of human rights and the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child" ("Undersøgelse af danske skolebørns viden om menneskerettigheder og børnekonventionen"), p. 5.

⁵⁷ The Danish Institute for Human Rights, "Mapping of Human Rights Education in Danish Schools", 2013, available in English at:

https://menneskeret.dk/sites/menneskeret.dk/files/media/dokumenter/udgivels er/skole pixi uk samlet.pdf, and the Danish Institute for Human Rights, "Human Rights on the School Timetable" ("Menneskerettigheder på skoleskemaet"), 2013, available in Danish at:

https://menneskeret.dk/sites/menneskeret.dk/files/media/dokumenter/udgivels er/ibg_imr_menneskerettigheder_paa_skoleskemaet.pdf.

⁵⁸ Statistics Greenland, "The increase in housing and housing numbers 2009" ("Tilgangen af boliger og boligbestanden 2009"), 2010, available in Danish at: <u>http://www.stat.gl/dialog/main.asp?lang=da&version=200901&sc=BO&subthem</u> <u>ecode=p2&colcode=P.</u>

⁵⁹ Naalakkersuisoq for Social Affairs, Family, Equality and Judicial System, Reply to § 37-question No. 2017-230 of 24 November 2017 regarding the extent of homelessness (Besvarelse af § 37-spørgsmål nr. 2017-230 af 24. november 2017 om omfanget af hjemløse), 2017, available in Danish at:

https://inatsisartut.gl/documents/para3637/2017/svar/2017_230_hjemloese_an gerlasimaffeganngitsut_aacl_svar.pdf.

⁶⁰ Greenland, Bill No. 2013/11 of 30 July 2013 on Inatsisartut Act on genderequality (Forslag til Inatsisartutlov om ligestilling af mænd og kvinder), explanatory notes to § 27.1.

⁶¹ Statistics Greenland, Greenland in numbers (Grønland i tal), 2019, p. 31; <u>http://www.stat.gl/publ/da/GF/2019/pdf/Gr%C3%B8nland%20i%20tal%202019.</u> <u>pdf</u>

⁶² Statistics Greenland, "Statistical Yearbook – Labour Relations" ("Statistisk Årbog – Arbejdsmarkedsforhold"), 2017, p. 4, available in Danish at: <u>http://www.stat.gl/epub/temp/t21-08-2019103824.pdf</u>.

⁶³ Human Rights Committee, "Concluding observations on the sixth periodic report of Denmark", 15 August 2016, CCPR/C/DNK/CO/6, para. 17-18.

⁶⁴ The Danish National Institute of Public Health, "The Greenlandic Population Survey 2018 – living standards, lifestyle and health" ("Befolkningsundersøgelsen i Grønland 2018 – levevilkår, livsstil og helbred"), p. 16, available in Danish at: <u>https://www.sdu.dk/da/sif/rapporter/2019/befolkningsundersoegelsen i groenl</u> and.

⁶⁵ MIO and the Danish National Institute of Public Health, "No Children shall grow up in poverty" ("Ingen børn skal vokse op i fattigdom"), 2013, p. 6, available in Danish and Greenlandic at:

https://www.sdu.dk/da/sif/rapporter/2013/ingen boern skal vokse op i fattig dom.

⁶⁶ The Danish National Institute of Public Health, "Welfare and health amongst primary school-children in Greenland – results from the school-children study HBSC Greenland in 2014" ("Trivsel og sundhed blandt folkeskoleelever i Grønland – resultater fra skolebørnsundersøgelsen HBSC Greenland i 2014"), 2015, p. 179, available in Danish at: <u>https://www.sdu.dk/da/sif/rapporter/groenland</u>.

⁶⁷ Statistics Greenland, "The Economic Vulnerable in the 2013-2017 period" ("De økonomisk udsatte i perioden 2013-17"), 2018, p. 11, available in Danish at: <u>http://www.stat.gl/publ/da/SO/201806/pdf/2017%20De%20%C3%B8konomisk%</u> 20udsatte.pdf.

⁶⁸ Statistics Greenland, "The economic vulnerable in the 2013-2017 period" ("De økonomisk udsatte i perioden 2013-17"), 2018, p. 12, available at:

http://www.stat.gl/publ/da/SO/201806/pdf/2017%20De%20%C3%B8konomisk% 20udsatte.pdf

⁶⁹ International Journal of Circumpolar, "Suicide in circumpolar regions: an introduction and overview", 2015, available in English at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25742881.

⁷⁰ The Danish National Institute of Public Health, "The Greenlandic Population Survey 2018 – living standards, lifestyle and health" ("Befolkningsundersøgelsen i Grønland 2018 – levevilkår, livsstil og helbred"), 2018, p. 19, available in Danish at:

https://www.sdu.dk/da/sif/rapporter/2019/befolkningsundersoegelsen i groenl and.

⁷¹ The Danish National Institute of Public Health, "The Greenlandic Population Survey 2018 – living standards, lifestyle and health" ("Befolkningsundersøgelsen i Grønland 2018 – levevilkår, livsstil og helbred"), 2018, p. 18, available in Danish at:

https://www.sdu.dk/da/sif/rapporter/2019/befolkningsundersoegelsen i groenl and.

⁷² The Danish National Institute of Public Health, "The Greenlandic Population
 Survey 2018 – living standards, lifestyle and health" ("Befolkningsundersøgelsen i

Grønland 2018 – levevilkår, livsstil og helbred"), 2018, p. 17, available in Danish at:

https://www.sdu.dk/da/sif/rapporter/2019/befolkningsundersoegelsen i groenl and.

⁷³ The Danish National Institute of Public Health, "The Greenlandic Population Survey 2018 – living standards, lifestyle and health" ("Befolkningsundersøgelsen i Grønland 2018 – levevilkår, livsstil og helbred"), 2018, p. 16, available in Danish at:

https://www.sdu.dk/da/sif/rapporter/2019/befolkningsundersoegelsen i groenl and.

⁷⁴ Greenlandic broadcasting company Kalaallit nunaata radioa, "The social area: Here is Martha Abelsen's wishes for help from Denmark" ("Socialområdet: Her er Martha Abelsens ønsker til hjælp fra Danmark"), news article, 4 July 2019, available in Danish at: <u>https://knr.gl/da/nyheder/her-er-martha-abelsens-</u> <u>%C3%B8nsker-til-hj%C3%A6lp-fra-danmark</u>.

⁷⁵ The Greenlandic Tax- and Welfare Commission, "Our prosperity and welfare demand action now - The Greenlandic Tax- and Welfare Commission's white paper" ("Vores velstand og velfærd kræver handling nu - Skatte og Velfærdskommissionens betænkning"), March 2011, p. 142, available in Danish at:

https://naalakkersuisut.gl/~/media/Nanoq/Files/Attached%20Files/Finans/DK/B etaenkning/Skatte%20og%20Velf%C3%A6rdskommissionens%20bet%C3%A6nkni ng%20Marts%202011.pdf.

⁷⁶ Naalakkersuisoq for Housing and Infrastructure, "Reply to § 37-question No. 112-2018 of 3 September 2015 regarding housing" ("Besvarelse af § 37 spørgsmål 112-2018 af 3. september 2015 omkring boliger"), 2018, available in Denmark at:

https://ina.gl/documents/para3637/2015/svar/221 Inissiat suka svar.pdf.

⁷⁷ Naalakkersuisoq for Housing and Infrastructure, "Reply to § 37-question No.
 2018-328 of 11 January 2018 regarding housing" ("Besvarelse af § 37 spørgsmål
 2018-328 af 11. januar 2018 om boliger"), 2018, available in Danish at:
 <u>https://ina.gl/documents/para3637/2018/svar/328_2018_inissiat_boliger_dec_S</u>
 <u>OGEL_svar.pdf</u>.

⁷⁸ The Greenlandic Department of Finances and Taxes, "Account on Debt and Debt-settlement" ("Redegørelse om gæld og gældsafvikling"), February 2017, p. 9, available in Danish at:

https://naalakkersuisut.gl/~/media/Nanoq/Files/Attached%20Files/Finans/DK/G aelds%20og%20investeringsstrategi/Gældsredegørelse%20efter%20godkendelse %20til%20Inatsisartut%20final%20dk.pdf. ⁷⁹ Knud Erik Hansen and Hans Thor Andersen, "Homelessness in Greenland" ("Hjemløshed i Grønland"), University of Aalborg, 2013, p. 184, available in Danish at: <u>http://vbn.aau.dk/files/177448858/SBi_2013_13.pdf</u>.

⁸⁰ The Greenlandic Department of Finances and Taxes, "Account on Debt and Debt-settlement" ("Redegørelse om gæld og gældsafvikling"), February 2017, p.
21, available in Danish at:

https://naalakkersuisut.gl/~/media/Nanoq/Files/Attached%20Files/Finans/DK/G aelds%20og%20investeringsstrategi/Gældsredegørelse%20efter%20godkendelse %20til%20Inatsisartut%20final%20dk.pdf.

⁸¹ The Danish National Institute of Public Health, "The Greenlandic Population Survey 2018 – living standards, lifestyle and health" ("Befolkningsundersøgelsen i Grønland 2018 – levevilkår, livsstil og helbred"), 2018, p. 7-8, available in Danish at:

https://www.sdu.dk/da/sif/rapporter/2019/befolkningsundersoegelsen i groenl and.

⁸² Committee on the Rights of the Child, "Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of Denmark", 26 October 2017, CRC/C/DNK/CO/5, para. G(b).

⁸³ The Greenlandic Economic Council, "The Economic Council's Report 2010 – Studies on the Education Sector" ("Økonomisk Råds Rapport 2010 -

Undersøgelser på uddannelsesområdet"), p. 105, available in Greenlandic and Danish at:

https://naalakkersuisut.gl/~/media/Nanoq/Files/Attached%20Files/Finans/DK/O ekonomisk%20raad/konomisk%20Rds%20rapport%202010.pdf.

⁸⁴ KANUKOKA, "Plan and Visions for Education of Professionals and Teaching in Settlements" ("Plan og visioner for uddannelse af fagfolk og undervisning i bygder"), 2011.

⁸⁵ Dagens Grønland, "Digital development in a big country with few citizens" ("Digital udvikling i et stort land med få indbyggere"), 2014, available in Danish at:

http://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=5&ved=2a hUKEwidxPiL5rHkAhWGPFAKHeA1AwcQFjAEegQIBBAC&url=http%3A%2F%2Fww w.dagensgronland.dk%2Ffile%2F83%2F002 Digital udvikling i et stort land m ed faa indbyggere.pdf&usg=AOvVaw1aCL mPw6-oxDVrO7iDUZL and Daily

Newspaper Berlingske, "Greenland gets the world's fastest internet in the Arctic" ("Grønland får verdens hurtigste internet i Arktis"), news article, 17 January 2017, available in Danish at:

https://www.berlingske.dk/virksomheder/groenland-faar-verdens-hurtigsteinternet-i-arktis. ⁸⁶ The Greenlandic Tax- and Welfare Commission, "Children and Youth – background report March 2011" ("Børn og unge – baggrundsrapport marts 2011"), 2011.

⁸⁷ The Danish Evaluation Institute, "Greenland's primary school – Evaluation 2015" ("Grønlands Folkeskole – Evaluering 2015"), 2015, p. 67, available in Danish at:

https://naalakkersuisut.gl/~/media/Nanoq/Files/Attached%20Files/Uddannelse/ DK/Folkeskoler/Groenlands%20folkeskole%20evaluering%20da.pdf.

⁸⁸ Administrative order of the Greenland Self-Government Authorities no. 4 of 9 February 1989 regarding school homes for pupils at primary school (Hjemmestyrets bekendtgørelse nr. 4 af 9. februar 1989 om kollegiepladser for folkeskolens elever) § 1.1, available in Danish at:

http://lovgivning.gl/Services/GeneratePdf?pdfurl=/Lov.aspx?rid=%7BCF734751-E793-40ED-B12E-9AB166EE6C0F%7D and Inatsisartut Act no. 15 of 3 December 2012 regarding primary school (Inatsisartutlov nr. 15 af 3. december 2012 om folkeskolen) § 40, available in Danish at:

http://lovgivning.gl/lov?rid=%7BA9CD7C8F-DC91-4860-A7F0-B88BA752ED35%7D.

⁸⁹ The Danish Institute for Human Rights and the Human Rights Council of Greenland, "Human Rights in Greenland – Status 2016" ("Menneskerettigheder i Grønland – Status 2016"), 2016, available in Danish at:

THE DANISH **INSTITUTE FOR HUMAN RIGHTS**



- Han

EXAMPLE A TO

